
Grand Junction, Colorado 

 
January 21, 1976 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
The City Council of Grand Junction, Colorado, met in regular 
session at 7:30 p.m. January 21, 1976, in the Council Chambers at 
City Hall. Members present and answering roll call: Larry Brown, 
Harry Colescott, Karl Johnson, Jane Quimby, Elvin Tufly, Robert 
Van Houten, and the President of the Council Lawrence Kozisek. 
Also present: City Manager Harvey Rose, City Attorney Gerald 
Ashby, and City Clerk Neva Lockhart. 
 
MINUTES 

 
It was moved by Councilman Johnson and seconded by Councilwoman 
Quimby that the minutes of the regular meeting January 7, 1976, be 
approved as written. Motion carried. 
 
RESOLUTION - COMPREHENSIVE TREATMENT PROGRAM FOR ALCOHOLICS IN 
MESA COUNTY 
 
Mr. John Murphy appeared before Council and presented a concept 
for the Comprehensive Treatment Program for alcoholics in Mesa 
County. The program will be directed by the Mesa County Department 
of Public Health which will be presently funded through grants. 
 
The following Resolution was read: 

 
RESOLUTION 
 
WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Grand Junction has been 
advised of a proposed Comprehensive Treatment Program for 
Alcoholics is Mesa County, which program will be presently funded 
through grants, will be directed by the Mesa County Department of 
Public Health and will include the following services: 
 
1. An emergency transportation system - ETS. 
 
2. Detoxification care through St. Mary's Osteopathic Lower Valley 
and Veterans Administration Hospitals. 
 

3. Halfway house care through Bridge House, Clearview and the 
Veterans' Administration Hospital. 
 
4. Outpatient care and follow-up through Bridge House, the 
Community Action Program. the Health Department of the Veterans' 
Administration Hospital. 
 
5. A monitored Antabuse program through the Veterans' 
Administration Hospital, Bridge House and the Public Health 
Nurses. 
 



6. An educational effort through the National Council on 

Alcoholism and the Health Department; and 
 
WHEREAS, the City Council feels that such a broad program will be 
of benefit to the citizens of the County of Mesa, including the 
citizens  of Grand Junction; 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 
GRAND JUNCTION: 
 
That those people responsible for the program be advised that the 
City Council approves the concept for the benefit of the 
community. 
 
Dated the 21st day of January, 1976. 

 
 
____________________ 
President of the Council 
 
Attest: 
 
 
____________________ 
City Clerk 
 
Councilman Brown moved the adoption of the Resolution with the 
stipulation that the minutes reflect and a cover letter accompany 
this Resolution stating that this does not imply any funds in the 

future, which motion was seconded by Councilman Colescott. Upon 
roll call vote, all members of Council voted AYE. The President 
declared the motion carried and the Resolution duly passed and 
adopted. 
 
AUTHORIZATION OF UP TO $4,000 FROM CENTENNIAL-BICENTENNIAL 
CONTINGENCY FUND TO APPOINT STAFF DIRECTOR TO COMMITTEE 
 
Chairman of the Centennial-Bicentennial Committee, Ted Ford, 
appeared before Council and outlined activities for the coming 
year: (1) working an up-date to the calendar for the Daily 
Sentinel; (2) established the first week of August as "Festival 
Week;" name to be determined in the future; (3) set up machinery 
to appoint a chairman of "Festival Week" - asked Council's 

suggestions as to who might chair "Festival Week" (4) approved the 
JC's to run a beard-growing contest; (5) approved the Air Force 
band appearance at Two Rivers Plaza, May 3, 1976. 
 
In order to make the program successful, Mr. Ford stated that a 
central location needs to be established as headquarters with a 
director who can make contacts for matching funds, receive calls 
from people with ideas, general correspondence and records 
management. Mr. Ford recommended the appointment of some person to 
act as Staff Director to the Centennial-Bicentennial Committee. It 
is estimated this will cost $4,000 through August. Mr. Ford said 



he is working through the County to obtain clerical assistance. 

 
It was moved by Councilwoman Quimby and seconded by Councilman 
Brown that a person be hired to act as Staff Director to the 
Centennial-Bicentennial Commission and authorized up to $4,000 
from the Centennial-Bicentennial Contingency Fund for salary. 
Motion carried unanimously. 
 
PROPOSED FOR OLD-FASHIONED 4TH OF JULY AT LINCOLN PARK 
 
President of the Recreation Board, Rich Baca, appeared before 
Council to present a proposal for an "Old-Fashioned Fourth of 
July" at Lincoln Park. Some of the things considered: an old-
fashioned picnic with ice cream, sack races, horse races, music 
from different bands, old-timers parade, bicycle rodeos, with a 

fire-works display culminating the day's activities. They propose 
to work in conjunction with the Centennial Bicentennial Committee. 
The Recreation Board wants to act as the committee to coordinate 
the activities and requested Council's endorsement. Council 
concensus was to approve the concept and volunteered to help 
individually or collectively as may be determined. 
 
RENEWAL OF 3.2 BEER LICENSES 
 
7-2-11 FOOD STORE NO. 18, 2355 BELFORD 
 
PIZZA HUT OF GRAND JUNCTION , INC. 1440 NORTH AVENUE 
 
COUNCIL HEARING ON ALLEGED VIOLATION BY PIZZA HUT TO BE SCHEDULED 

IN NEAR FUTURE 
 
Submitted for consideration were the applications by Hobby Frazer, 
7-2-11 Food Store No. 18, 2355 Belford and Pizza Hut of Grand 
Junction, Inc. 1440 North Avenue, for the renewal of 3.2 beer 
licenses. A report from the Police Department with respect to 7-2-
11 Food Store No. 18, 2355 Belford, indicated that during the past 
licensing period there have been no violations or complaints made 
in connection with the operation of this establishment concerning 
the sale of 3.2 beer. It noted that management is always 
cooperative and operates well within the limits of the law. 
 
It was moved by Councilman Tufly and seconded by Councilman 
Colescott that the application be approved and the license issued 

when the State license has been received. 
 
It was noted there has been an alleged violation by the Pizza Hut 
of Grand Junction, Inc., 1440 North Avenue. The City Attorney 
recommended Council approve the application subject to a hearing 
being scheduled by Council after the completion of court hearings. 
It was moved by Councilman Johnson and seconded by Councilman 
Tufly that the application by Pizza Hut of Grand Junction, Inc., 
1440 North Avenue, be approved and the license issued when the 
State license has been received subject to a hearing on the 
alleged violation after the completion of court hearing. Motion 



carried unanimously. 

 
HEARING - APPLICATION FOR 3.2 BEER LICENSE FOR ON-PREMISE 
CONSUMPTION AT 2825 NORTH AVENUE - BRUCE E. TROY, DOING BUSINESS 
AS "SUDS AND SOUND" 
 
Advertised for hearing on this date was the application by Bruce 
E. Troy for 3.2% fermented malt beverage license to serve by the 
drink for consumption on the premises at 2825 North Avenue. 
Submitted for the record were the results of the survey of the 
area between 28 Road to Harris Road, Elm Avenue to Teller Avenue. 
Results were: 
 
(1) I favor the issuance of the license as I believe the needs of 
the neighborhood are not being met by other outlets. 116 

 
(2) I believe the needs of the neighborhood are being met by 
existing outlets. 76 
 
(3) Otherwise Opposed. 5 
 
(4) No Opinion. 29 
 
Total 226 
 
Also entered for the record was Mr. Troy's Statement of Intent and 
three character reference letters. A letter from Jean R. McLaren 
and Georgia R. McLaren, owners of the Columbine Motel, 2824 North 
Avenue, opposing this license, was also entered for the record. A 

petition from the trade area containing 598 signatures was filed 
which favored the issuance of a license at this location. A report 
from the Police Department advised that a background investigation 
has been conducted concerning the application of Bruce Troy for 
the sale of 3.2 beer on the premises at 2825 North Avenue. During 
the course of the investigation nothing of a derogatory nature was 
disclosed which would make Mr. Troy ineligible to hold a 3.2 beer 
license in this state. The map showing similar outlets was 
outlined at this time. 
 
Mr. Bruce Troy appeared before Council and outlined his plans for 
this type of business. He presented architect's drawings showing 
the parking lot, the exterior of the building and the interior of 
the building. He noted he will plan to have security policement on 

premises Friday and Saturday nights. His attorney, Mr. Ed Distil, 
was present, as well as a representative from CBW Builders. 
 
Mr. Steve Ellinwood, 1423 Bunting, and Mr. John Barnes, 409 North 
Sherwood, spoke for the issuance of the license. 
 
Mr. Romaine Stein, 516 Compton, indicated a problem with heavy 
traffic flow behind the Eastgate Shopping Center. The City 
Administration is to work with the merchants in that area to take 
care of the problem as outlined by Mr. Romaine Stein. Mr. Stein 
indicated that by eliminating this problem the three opponents 



listed on Compton Street would remove their opposition. 

 
Mrs. Georgia McLaren, Columbine Motel, indicated traffic and 
access onto North Avenue as one of the factors in their opposition 
to the issuance of this license. Mrs. Betty Gerdeman, 1460 North 
Avenue (which was noted as being outside the immediate 
neighborhood) indicated the traffic along North Avenue as a factor 
in this consideration. 
 
The President of the Council stated that it is Council policy to 
table at this meeting and a decision will be offered on February 
4. The President closed the hearing. 
 
Councilman Johnson stated that Council cannot declare a moratorium 
on new development just because of traffic on North Avenue. 

 
CONSIDERATION OF BIDS AWARD OF CONTRACT FOR WATER & SEWER SYSTEM 
ADDITIONS, 1975 - KIPP CONSTRUCTION, INC. $69,388.15 
 
Bids were received and opened for Water and Sewer System 
Additions, 1975, on January 15. The project includes water and 
sewer lines to serve the Wellington Avenue area between 7th Street 
and Little Bookcliff Drive, North 26 water line replacement, and 
an extension of sewer to serve the new Landing Heights Health Care 
Center on Patterson Road. Eight bids were received. They were: 
 
Dye Construction Co. $127,313.00 
Schmidt-Tiago Construction Co. 118,235.25 
DACO Construction Co., Inc. 116,168.88 

Scheierman Construction 94,372.70 
Kelran Constructors, Inc. 91,691.60 
Parkerson Construction 85,963.55 
Industrial Co. of Steamboat Springs 84,439.25 
Kipp Construction, Inc. 69,388.15 
Engineer's Estimate 129,146.00 
 
The Engineering Department recommended that the low bid of Kipp 
Construction be accepted and that the contract be awarded 
contingent on the approval of the request by Utilities Director 
Jim Patterson for additional monies to cover this project above 
the amount that has already been encumbered. 
 
Utilities Director Jim Patterson appeared before Council and 

stated that in the 1975 Budget there was an amount of $100,000 in 
Budget Item 054. 36-901 for capital improvements to the sewage 
system. Items that were to be done included the installation of 
sewer lines on Wellington Avenue and on Patterson Road for the 
Landing Heights area. The Wellington Avenue sewer includes a 
pumping station. Specifications for bids were prepared for the 
above projects as well as the water lines on Wellington and on 26 
Road. The material for the water lines and the lift station were 
purchased from the 1975 budget. With Council approving the 
encumbrance of $35,000 from the 1975 budget for the installation 
of the water line on 26 Road. The remaining construction work was 



not encumbered because there was not sufficient information or 

cost projections to request an encumbrance before the end of the 
year. As a result, the carryover from 1975 to 1976 was higher than 
shown in the budget projections. The budgeted carryover was 
$425,000. The actual carryover was $537,000. Kipp's low bid for 
the above project was $69,388.15. With the addition of 15% for 
Engineering costs encumbered in 1975 leaves a total needed of 
$44,796.67. Mr. Patterson requested Council authorize an account 
to be set up in the amount of $45,000 to cover this expenditure. 
 
At the same time Mr. Patterson requested that a new budget item be 
set up in the amount of $6,085. In 1971 this amount was withheld 
from the contractor who did the work on Sanitary Sewer District 
28-71. The money was withheld because of money the contractor, Dye 
Construction Co., owed United Sand & Gravel, United Redi-Mix, and 

Drive Line Service for materials used the project. These accounts 
have just been paid by Dye, but the money withheld was not 
encumbered from 1971. 
 
After discussion regarding the carryover, it was moved by 
Councilman Johnson and seconded by Councilman Brown that the 
$51,000 that is needed for these projects be authorized contingent 
upon a rapid review of the other funds to be sure of the 
carryover. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
It was moved by Councilman Brown and seconded by Councilwoman 
Quimby that the bids for Water and Sewer System Additions, 1975, 
be accepted and that the contract be awarded to Kipp Construction 
in the amount of $69,388.15. Motion carried unanimously. 

 
HEARING - PROP. ORD. - PROPOSED REZONING FROM  R-1-C TO R-2-A THE 
AREA AT APPROXIMATELY 2865 ELM AVENUE 
 
Recommended from the Planning Commission and advertised for 
hearing on this date was the proposed rezoning from R-1C to R-2-A 
the area at approximately 2865 Elm Avenue. Senior Planner Don 
Warner outlined the area in question noting the depth of the 
property and suggesting that the only thing one could do with that 
much property and do it right is use a four-plex type arrangement. 
The applicant was present and indicated this will be single-story 
structure. No letters having been filed and no one in the audience 
indicating a desire to speak, the President closed the hearing. 
 

The following entitled proposed ordinance was read: AN ORDINANCE 
AMENDING THE ZONING MAP, A PART OF CHAPTER 32 OF THE CODE OF 
ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, BY CHANGING THE ZONING 
ON CERTAIN LAND WITHIN THE CITY. It was moved by Councilman Tufly 
and seconded by Councilman Johnson that the proposed ordinance be 
passed for publication. Motion carried. 
 
HEARING - PROP. ORD. - PROPOSED REZONING FROM B-1 TO PDB FOR 
PROPOSED GENERAL BUSINESS USE THE NW CORNER OF 7TH STREET AND 
PATTERSON ROAD 
 



Recommended from the Planning Commission and advertised for 

hearing on this date was the rezoning from B-1 to PDB for proposed 
general business use of the northwest corner of 7th Street and 
Patterson Road. Senior Planner Don Warner outlined the area in 
question. Mr. Sam Haupt was present for the hearing. There was 
discussion of the traffic situation on 7th Street, and it was 
determined that the traffic ingress and egress on 7th Street will 
be designed to fit city street project for that area. No letters 
having been filed and no one in the audience indicating a desire 
to speak, the President closed the hearing. 
 
It was moved by Councilman Colescott and seconded by Councilman 
Tufly that the preliminary plat be approved. Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 

The following entitled proposed ordinance was read: AN ORDINANCE 
AMENDING THE ZONING MAP, A PART OF CHAPTER 32 OF THE CODE OF 
ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO, BY CHANGING 
THE ZONING ON CERTAIN LAND WITHIN THE CITY. It was moved by 
Councilman Tufly and seconded by Councilman Johnson that the 
proposed ordinance be passed for publication. Motion was carried 
unanimously. 
 
HEARING - PROP. ORD. - PROPOSED ZONING TEXT CHANGE, SECTION 11, 
STREETS, SECONDARY NO. 3 TO READ: MAIN STREET - 7TH STREET EAST TO 
HIGHWAY 6 & 24 
 
Recommended from the Planning Commission and advertised for 
hearing on this date was the proposed zoning text change of 

Section 11, streets, secondary No. 3 to read: Main Street - 7th 
Street East to Highway 6 & 24. The following entitled proposed 
ordinance was read: AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 32 OF THE CODE 
OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO, BY CHANGING 
THE DEFINITION OF STREETS, SECONDARY IN SECTION 11 OF SAID CHAPTER 
32. No letters having been filed and no one in the audience 
indicating the desire to speak on this matter, the President 
closed the hearing. 
 
It was moved by Councilman Johnson and seconded by Councilman 
Colescott that the proposed ordinance be passed for publication. 
Motion carried unanimously. 
 
HEARING - PROP. ORD. - PROPOSED HIGHWAY ORIENTED ZONING FOR 

CROSSROADS ANNEXATION 
 
Approved by the Planning Commission and recommended for hearing on 
this date was the proposed Highway Oriented zoning for Crossroads 
Annexation located at the Northwest corner of Horizon Drive and 
Interstate Highway 70. No letters having been filed and no one in 
the audience indicating the desire to speak on this matter, the 
President closed the hearing. 
 
The following entitled proposed ordinance was read: AN ORDINANCE 
AMENDING THE ZONING MAP, A PART OF CHAPTER 32 OF THE CODE OF 



ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO, BY ADDING THE 

ZONING OF CERTAIN LAND WITHIN THE CITY. It was moved by Councilman 
Colescott and seconded by Councilman Tufly that the proposed 
ordinance be passed for publication. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
PROP. ORD. - REQUEST BY HOUSING AUTHORITY FOR VACATION OF 16 FEET 
OF 19TH STREET 
 
Advertised for hearing on this date and recommended from the 
Planning Commission was the request by the Housing Authority for 
vacation of 16 feet of 19th Street. Senior Planner Don Warner 
outlined the proposed vacation; he stated that 19th Street has 
been used for some time as an alley rather than a street as there 
has never been a full-sized right of way. He presented the 
proposed development plan of the Housing Authority property 

showing the proposed parking bays along 19th Street. He noted that 
at Monterey Park nor all the parking space is used. No letters had 
been filed and no one in the audience indicated a desire to speak 
on this matter. The President closed the hearing. 
 
Councilman Johnson stated he has serious reservation about 
creating another situation such as the one behind Grand Junction 
Senior High School where there is an alley that is used a street. 
He said he is not in favor of narrowing down a thoroughfare to 20 
feet requiring the people back into it in order to have access to 
the thoroughfare while doubling or more than doubling the traffic 
volume the thoroughfare would normally have. 
 
After Mr. Warner pointed out the other parking areas inside the 

development, there was a question as to whether the parking along 
19th was really necessary. Mr. Warner said that the regulations 
require two parking spaces per living unit and this plan is 
designed to meet that requirement. He noted there is no provision 
to waive that requirement. Mr. Warner said the Planning Commission 
is in favor of vacating this thoroughfare regardless of whether 
there is parking along there or not as it does not want to be put 
in a position where they open up a street and double front the 
lots to the east and encourage a street which is only one lot deep 
away from another full street. Mr. Warner said that since this is 
the preliminary plat, a review of the parking space would be made 
and perhaps waive the requirement for two sparking spaces per unit 
if Council so desired. Councilman Van Houten stated the regulation 
of two spaces of parking per unit was established in order to 

provide off-street parking in the development; therefore, he would 
not be in favor of waiving this and setting a precedent. 
 
President Kozisek noted that a decision by Council is necessary so 
the Housing Authority can present the proposed development plan in 
Denver on January 26 in it application for funds. 
 
Councilman Tufly questioned who is going to pay for the paving. 
 
The following entitled proposed ordinance was read: AN ORDINANCE 
VACATING A PORTION OF STREET WITHIN THE CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION. It 



was moved by Councilman Colescott to pass the proposed ordinance 

for publication, which motion was seconded by Councilwoman Quimby. 
The majority of Council having voted NO, the President declared 
the motion lost. 
 
Councilman Johnson moved that the Planning Department come back 
with a review of the parking needs for this development and if it 
can be determined that less parking is required, an alternate plan 
be submitted, which motion was seconded by Councilman Tufly. 
 
Discussion was had regarding a variance and treating the Housing 
Authority differently from any other developer. Additionally, the 
time frame the Housing Authority has to present its application 
for funding was considered. Consideration was given to waiving the 
requirement for the greenery which would affect this particular 

development only. Discussion then came back to the required 
parking spaces per unit and the notation that elderly housing 
seldom use the required number of spaces. 
 
Councilman Colescott noted that the justification for the parking 
spaces is that sometime in the future the use of the development 
may change. 
 
The majority of Council having voted NO, the President declared 
the motion lost. 
 
Councilman Van Houten moved to table this item until the 
completion of agenda items, which motion was seconded by 
Councilman Brown. Motion carried unanimously. 

 
ORDINANCE NO. 1605 - AMENDMENT TO MAKE RESTAURANTS WITH LIQUOR OR 
BEER LICENSES CONDITIONAL USES 
 
The Proof of Publication to the following entitled ordinance was 
presented: AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 32 OF THE CODE OF 
ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION TO PROVIDE A NEW CATEGORY 
FOR ON-PREMISES CONSUMPTION OF LIQUOR OR FERMENTED MALT BEVERAGE 
LICENSED PREMISES AND RESTRICTING THEIR LOCATION. It was moved by 
Councilman Brown and seconded by Councilman Johnson that the Proof 
of Publication be accepted for filing. Motion carried. 
 
It was moved by Councilman Brown and seconded by Councilwoman 
Quimby that the proposed ordinance be called up for final passage 

and read. Motion carried. 
 
The Ordinance was read. There being no comments, it was moved by 
Councilman Johnson and seconded by Councilwoman Quimby that the 
ordinance by passed, adopted, numbered 1605 and ordered published. 
Roll was called upon the motion with all Council members voting 
AYE. The President declared the motion carried. 
 
ORDINANCE NO. 1606 - REZONING 1ST AND WALNUT FROM R-1-B TO PD-B 
 
The Proof of Publication to the following entitled proposed 



ordinance was presented: AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE ZONING MAP, A 

PART OF CHAPTER 32 OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF GRAND 
JUNCTION, BY CHANGING THE ZONING ON CERTAIN LANDS WITHIN THE CITY. 
It was moved by Councilman Colescott and seconded by Councilman 
Van Houten that the Proof of Publication be accepted for filing. 
Motion carried. 
 
It was moved by Councilman Brown and seconded by Councilman Tufly 
that the Ordinance be called up for final passage and read. Motion 
carried unanimously. 
 
The Ordinance was read. There being no comments, it was moved by 
Councilman Tufly and seconded by Councilman Brown that the 
Ordinance be passed, adopted, numbered 1606 and ordered published. 
Roll was called upon the motion with all Council members voting 

AYE. The President declared the motion carried. 
 
ORDINANCE NO. 1607 - REZONING FROM R-1-C TO PD-12 HOUSING 
AUTHORITY PROPERTY LOCATED BETWEEN WALNUT TO BOOKCLIFF, 17TH TO 
19TH STREET 
 
The Proof of Publication to the following entitled ordinance was 
presented: AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE ZONING MAP, A PART OF CHAPTER 
32 OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, BY 
CHANGING THE ZONING ON CERTAIN LANDS WITHIN THE CITY. It was moved 
by Councilman Johnson and seconded by Councilman Tufly that the 
Proof of Publication be accepted for filing. Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 

It was moved by Councilman Tufly and seconded by Councilwoman 
Quimby that the proposed ordinance be called up for final passage 
and read. Motion carried. 
 
The Ordinance was read. There being no comments, it was moved by 
Councilman Colescott and seconded by Councilman Tufly that the 
ordinance be passed, adopted, numbered 1607 and ordered published. 
Roll was called upon the motion with all Council members voting 
AYE. The President declared the motion carried. 
 
REPORT ON LIQUOR LICENSE VIOLATIONS 
 
City Attorney Ashby reported on liquor license violations. He 
stated there will be a hearing on Pizza Hut which has been 

mentioned earlier. There will be a hearing before the State 
Licensing people with respect to "Oliver's" to determine whether 
to grant or deny the license. Mr. Ashby stated that Mr. Jim 
Gilliam, State Liquor Enforcement Officer, had reported that D & D 
Liquors, 401 North Avenue, was caught selling at 12:10 a.m., which 
is after hours. They received a warning only. Ski Lu, doing 
business as the Ivanhoe, had been investigated. Certain liquor in 
the back had been sampled and found not to meet the proof on the 
bottle. There was an administrative hearing before Mr. Dolan and a 
warning only was issued. Mr. Ashby recommended that the last two 
items not be brought before Council as some administrative action 



has been taken. 

 
$200,000 HOME RECONSTRUCTION GRANT REQUEST - HEARING 
 
City Manager Rose reminded Council he would be conducting hearings 
at 8:00 a.m. and 7:30 p.m. Thursday, January 22, 1976, for the 
$200,000 Home Reconstruction Grant request. 
 
REQUEST TO PURCHASE HOUSE AT 26 1/2 Road, north of the Dallas-
Henry property. The proposal is to purchase the house for $75, 
move it, and clean up the lot, except for the foundation. It was 
moved by Councilman Johnson and seconded by Councilman Colescott 
that the offer of $75 for this house be accepted. The majority of 
Council having voted NO, the President declared the motion lost. 
The Administration will include this structure along with other 

structures and offer for bid. 
 
HOUSING AUTHORITY REQUEST TO VACATE 19TH STREET 
 
Discussion was had regarding paving of 19th Street. City Manager 
Rose said the City can pay for that half of the street or the 
Housing Authority can voluntarily provide an amount equal to what 
the assessment would be had they been assessed. Councilman Johnson 
asked if the street could be forced into a district with their 
inclusion. General agreement was that it could not. It would be 
dependent upon the property owners on the east to petition for 
improvements. Councilwoman Quimby said it was the original intent 
of the Housing Authority to "pay as you go" as much as it possibly 
can. At the moment, she does not know what it can and cannot do. 

It was only recently that the Housing Authority learned it could 
not be a part of an improvement district. City Attorney Ashby 
commented that this was one thing needing to be checkout out. He 
is not sure the Housing Authority cannot be a part of an 
improvement district if the Authority voluntarily agrees to it. 
Councilman Brown said he feels the people on the east side of the 
street should be asked if they are willing to enter into an 
improvement district, as he did not feel he could endorse forcing 
them into such district. 
 
Councilman Brown moved that the City not vacate the alley; that 
the City authorize the Housing Authority to run angle parking 
using part of the alley; that the alley remain a two-way alley; 
and that the survey of Monterey Park and its parking use be 

offered the Housing Authority as an option for later use. Motion 
lost for lack of a second. 
 
Councilman Colescott moved to recess for five minutes, which 
motion was duly seconded and carried. 
 
Upon reconvening Councilman Brown moved to table this item until 
Thursday evening, January 22, so a survey can be completed on 
Monterey Park, and a survey of the owners of property on the east 
to determine whether they are willing to enter into an improvement 
district and one-waying of the street, and giving the Housing 



Authority consultants and all interested persons an opportunity to 

be present, which motion was seconded by Councilman Johnson. 
Motion carried. 
 
HUMAN RELATIONS COUNCIL 
 
Councilman Johnson reported that he attended a meeting with the 
Human Relations Council on January 20. 
 
PROCLAMATION - GRAND JUNCTION "POISON AWARENESS WEEK" 
 
President Kozisek read the following proclamation: 
 
PROCLAMATION 
 

WHEREAS, more than 700,000 poisonings are reported each year in 
the United States, 250,000 causing permanent injury and 2,500 
resulting in death; and 
 
WHEREAS, through the dedication of experts in the field of 
toxicology and the cooperation of private businesses and public 
health agencies, it is believed that these can be reduced; and 
 
WHEREAS, a comprehensive poison prevention and treatment program 
is being directed by St. Mary's Hospital and finances by the 
United States Bank of Grand Junction, which program will use 
Poisondex, first used in Colorado, being computerized poison 
treatment system which offers the most complete, up-to-date single 
source of poison management available today: 

 
NOW, THEREFORE, AS PRESIDENT OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 
GRAND JUNCTION; 
 
I do proclaim the week of February 1st to the 7th as "Grand 
Junction Poison Awareness Week" and urge everyone, and 
particularly parents, to participate in the Officer Ugg Poison 
Patrol, a program of placing stickers on containers which have 
potentially harmful ingredients, in a cooperative effort to reduce 
deaths and injuries resulting from accidental poisoning. 
 
Dated this 21st day of January, 1976. 
 
 

____________________ 
Lawrence L. Kozisek, Mayor 
 
It was moved by Councilman Tufly and seconded by Councilman Brown 
that the proclamation be ratified. 
 
RESOLUTION - CHALLENGING OTHER GOVERNMENTAL ENTITIES TO BUSTLE-BY-
BUSTLE, BRISTLE-BY-BRISTLE CONTEST IN THE SPIRIT OF '76 
 
The following Resolution was read: 
 



RESOLUTION 

 
WHEREAS, members of the Grand Junction City Council and 
administration have laid their chins, upper lips, jowls and other 
portions of their anatomy on the line for the Spirit of '76, and 
 
WHEREAS, this is the year to draw on the heritage of this great 
state and nation, and 
 
WHEREAS, the dedication, community spirit and civic interest of 
the County Commissioners and School Board and their administrators 
as well as the Mesa College Administration are as unswerving as 
that of the City Council 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, be it resolved that the City Council respectfully 

challenges said official to a bristle-by-bristle and bustle-by-
bustle match. 
 
AND let notice of this resolution be delivered to the Chairpersons 
of the above boards to be read aloud at their next regular 
meeting. 
 
ADOPTED and APPROVED this 21st day of January, 1976. 
 
 
____________________ 
President of the Council 
 
Attest: 

 
 
____________________ 
City Clerk 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
It was moved by Councilman Brown and seconded by Councilwoman 
Quimby to adjourn the meeting to 7:30 p.m. Thursday, January 22, 
1976. Motion carried. 
 
Neva B. Lockhart 
____________________ 
Neva B. Lockhart 

City Clerk 


